
July 15, 2020 

 

TO THE MEMBERS OF THE UNITED STATES CONGRESS: 

 

Our organizations, which represent nearly every industry segment critical to America’s 

economic recovery, urge lawmakers to include language in the COVID-19 phase 4 package that 

would defer the effective date of section 889(a)(1)(B) of the National Defense Authorization Act for 

Fiscal Year 2019 (P.L. 115-232) to August 13, 2021. The next COVID-19 aid legislation is 

expected to get signed into law before section 889(a)(1)(B), commonly known as part B, takes 

effect on August 13, 2020. 

 

Policymakers and businesses have a mutual interest in modifying the starting date of  

part B to avoid a federal contracting crisis. Left unaddressed, part B would jeopardize the federal 

government’s ability to procure the essential goods and services it needs to promote our nation’s 

well-being, while simultaneously placing added financial pressure on many industries that are 

struggling to rebound economically and keep the pandemic in check. 

 

We have previously written Congress about our ongoing concerns regarding the sweeping, 

unclear compliance language in part B. Our organizations have also undertaken considerable 

outreach to offices and committees on Capitol Hill and to the administration. We want to resolve the 

uncertainties in the requirements in collaboration with policymakers before the law goes into effect 

in just a few weeks. Part B bans agencies from contracting with a provider that “uses”—a term that 

is not defined in law or regulation—any covered equipment or service in its supply chains, even if 

the provider does not know the covered technology is being used for governmental or commercial 

work. 

 

U.S. providers would be barred from supplying essentially any service or good, such as 

personal protective equipment needed to fight COVID-19, to agencies. Even small and midsize 

businesses with mostly domestic footprints would be negatively affected by part B owing to the 

interconnected nature of trade and supply chains. 

 

Thus, the implementation date should be delayed for several reasons: 

 

First, part B is expected to become effective on August 13, 2020. An early version of the 

interim rule to implement this complex law was released on July 10, 2020. Publication of the 

rulemaking is a step forward, yet it is unreasonable to expect industry to digest the rule’s multiple 

mandates in a month, much less comply with them. Further, the interim rule raises as many 

questions as it answers, including the future scope of the program and definitions of certain words 

and phrases. Congress should continue to consider substantive changes to section 889. 

 

It is critical to highlight that the regulation is estimated to cost government and industry  
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Associated General Contractors of America (AGC) 

Cargo Airline Association 

The Center for Procurement Advocacy (CPA) 

Computing Technology Industry Association (CompTIA) 

Global Business Alliance (GBA) 

Information Technology Industry Council (ITI) 

International Association of Movers (IAM) 

Motor & Equipment Manufacturers Association (MEMA) 

National Air Carrier Association (NACA) 

National Defense Industrial Association (NDIA) 

National Electrical Manufacturers Association (NEMA) 

National Motor Freight Traffic Association (NMFTA) 

Professional Services Council (PSC) 

Security Industry Association (SIA) 

U.S. Chamber of Commerce 

 

 


